At a meeting of the Parish Council held on Monday 12th August 2002 there were present Mr. J. Nichols (Chairman), Mr. J. Blowers, Mr. G. Alderton, Mr. P. Offord, Mrs. T. Townend, Mrs. E. Socratous, Mrs. E. Hume and Mr. S. Perks. Pc. D. Boggis and 20 Parishioners also attended.

Apologies were received from Mr. T. Prettyman, Mr. C. Ayers and Councillor Brian Hunter.

There were no declarations of interest.

The Minutes of the previous meeting held on 8th July were approved and signed.

The Chairman elaborated on what the role of the Blundeston Charity Trustees involved, and stressed that each member should be well known in the Village and know the Parish and Parishioners well. The election of 4 Trustees was scheduled next on the agenda, but as Mr. S. Lewis had proposed one of the nominees and had hoped to be able to attend the meeting the Chairman proposed that the election be postponed until later in the proceedings in the hope that Mr. Lewis would arrive during the meeting, the Councillors agreed to this. A letter from Mike Veale of Anglian Water had been received immediately after the last meeting, with regard to a problem along Lound Road, in this it was stated that the Highways Department was liable for the draining away of surface water and the riparian owners for the water from the fields, and none of this water should be draining away through the sewer system. As he offered to answer any queries the Parish Council may have the clerk contacted him and asked if he would meet with a small sub committee to discuss what steps could be taken to counteract the ongoing flooding problems in the Village. Mr. Veale declined to attend a meeting but did agree to carry out further tests to the system especially along Lound Road and report back to the Parish Clerk on his return from holiday in early September. Copies of the letter were distributed to Mr. Offord and Mr. Oldman. Mr. Offord stated that the letter contradicted Anglian Waters policy of offering a discount to homeowners who had their surface water draining into soak-a-ways on their own land; therefore admitting that other properties do have the water draining into the sewerage system.  Mr. Offord agreed that he would contact Mr. Veale in early September and clarify some of the problems with him. The Chairman gave a report on the Northern Parishes Liaison meeting held in Corton, which he and the Clerk had attended. Nick Johnson of the Environment Agency gave a presentation on the problems of fly tipping in the rural areas, the agency need the help of the General Public in catching the guilty party, but only to made note of the vehicle registration number etc not to confront the offender. The Local Council were responsible for clearing dumped rubbish not the Agency, Mr. Johnson said that the dumping of tyres is becoming an increasing problem in East Anglia, though thankfully, not in this region. The Police report at this meeting told that of 105 Crimes committed locally 6 were withdrawn and 33 successfully detected, 6 house burglaries had occurred and 3 of these had been detected, 10 assaults had taken place and these had all been dealt with. The Police would like to have more presence in Rural areas and would like Parish Councils to give them an indication on what time of day would be most beneficial for them to make an appearance. Corton Parish Council notified the other Parishes that there had been a problem with the odour emissions from the Waste Water Treatment Works during the past two months and engineers are trying to rectify this as soon as possible. Their Council is very close to submitting an application to DEFRA for funding to deal with the Coastal Erosion in the village of Corton. A member of another Parish Council asked the Police if they would consider a scheme applied in a Village in Cambridge whereby Parish Councillors had been lent a Police Radar to catch speeding motorists, they of course could not prosecute but were able to note the car number etc and pass this on to the authorities. This member agreed to find more details of this scheme and report back to the next meeting. Brian Hunter had again asked organisations to apply for locality funding which was available. There was no report on the Local Forum meeting held recently. Mr. Blowers reported that there were 8 people on the committee formed to apply for Lottery funding on behalf of the Parish Council to buy the Lake at Lakeside Rise. He clarified with the Parish Council that the bid could be applied for under the auspices of the Parish Council. The Chairman then asked if it could be made clear if part of the agreement in taking on ownership of the Lake meant that the Parish Council would be forced to have it dredged, which would cost a great deal. Mr Blowers said that this would not be the case. If the Parish Council were successful in getting the grant, the Lake would then have to be Insured by the council and it would be responsible for the safety aspects of the Lake. Mr. Perks asked why the Parish Council wanted to buy the Lake and he was told that it and the woodland surrounding it would be open to the public to use as an open space and recreational area. The committee have planned to walk along the footpath and would welcome any interested parishioners to join them on 22nd August at 6pm. 

Accounts.

The Clerk informed the Councillors that the Auditors had sent the Annual Return form, which forms the new Lighter Touch Audit and it needed the Chairman’s signature to certify that the accounts had been approved, the accounts were displayed and approved at the Annual Parish meeting in April, but formal approval was given at this meeting. 

 Planning

The following plans were approved.


Mr. B. Howard     60, Lakeside Rise.   -    Front Porch extension. 


Mrs. T. Hook        43, Lakeside Rise   -     Two-storey side/front extension

Correspondence

A letter had arrived from W.D.C. regarding their Information and Technology strategy. SALC had sent details of a conference on Local Affordable Housing to be held a Haughley Barns, Mr. Alderton was interested and took the details. A letter asking for information on the Local branch of the Home Guard had been sent to the Clerk, Mr. Blowers said that he had some knowledge on the subject and would answer the letter. St. Mary’s PCC had written requesting a donation towards the upkeep and maintenance of the Churchyard and informing the Parish Council that a new hedge trimmer was needed as the one previously used was borrowed and was now past repair. It was proposed by the Chairman and seconded by Mrs. Socratous that a donation of £100 should be sent. The Chairman also suggested that the PCC should apply for Locality Funding towards the purchase of the equipment. Mrs. M. Jermy had received planning permission to site a portacabin for use as a general store on the forecourt of Walton Garage, but she now found that the rent proposed by the owner was prohibitively high and asked, in a letter, if the Parish Council could suggest another site in the centre of the Village. The Councillors considered siting the cabin alongside the Village Hall, but in view of the constant vandalism suffered around the Hall, it was felt that the shop would become yet another target. The Chairman asked Parishioners to consider this and put forward any ideas at the 15 minutes for parishioner input at the end of the meeting. The clerk had received 3 quotations for the redecoration of the Village Hall all in the region of £3,000, these were considered to be way above what the Parish Council could afford and it was reported by Mrs Socratous and Mr. Blowers that the new Community/Police Liaison Officer at Blundeston Prison, Jed Callaghan, has suggested that gangs of inmates will be available for working on projects such as decorating the Village Hall in the near future now that the Prison has been “Down Categorised”, it was decided therefore, that the council would get the work done by H.M.P. The carpenters shop had also agreed to make the seat for the Millennium Green to go around the base of the beacon, Mr Blowers and Mr. Nichols will meet the Prison Representative on site to discuss the design. It became apparent that Mr. Lewis would not be arriving in time to take part in the election of the Charity Trustees and so the Chairman proposed that the election should take place at this juncture. Philip Offord was proposed by J. Blowers, Wendy Dawson had been proposed by S. Lewis, Charlotte Read was proposed by T. Townend, John Nichols was proposed by E. Socratous, Pauline Reid was proposed by S. Perks, Barbara Shaw was proposed by E. Socratous and John Blowers was proposed by P. Offord. The Chairman asked for two volunteers to act as invigilators, Mr. R. Ayers and Mr. D. Hebborn came forward. The Parish Councillors were asked to vote for up to 4 candidates. Once the voting papers were collected they were removed for counting. 

Other Parish Business.

Mr. Blowers reported that there had been 3 acts of vandalism around the Village Hall area since the last meeting, Manhole covers at the rear of the Hall had been removed and damaged, the bus shelter tiles had been broken and the sign from Gainsborough Drive in Lowestoft had been dumped in Hall Lane, several other Street names from Lowestoft had been dumped around the Village on the same night.  Mr. Perks asked if the Village Hall conformed with the Disability Discrimination Act regulations, it was confirmed that this had been brought into the design of the Village Hall improvements with the provision of disabled access and a special toilet. Mr. Perks informed the gathering that there will be a Liberty and Livelihood March again this year in London on 22nd September and a coach will be departing from Blundeston, if anyone would like to go along they should contact him to reserve a seat, the aims of the group are not just to do with Hunting but cover all countryside issues.

The result of the election for the Charity Trustees was that John Nichols, Wendy Dawson, Charlotte Read and Pauline Reid were duly elected.

The chairman then opened the meeting to the Parishioners.

A parishioner stated that although he welcomed the prospect of the Parish Council purchasing the Lake he felt that the whole issue of the water source for the Lake should be investigated thoroughly, as it was known that the start of this course is in Corton and it then runs along Market Lane and through the moat at Blundeston Hall, before finally ending up in the Lake, and this route was, in the past, subject to blockages.  A parishioner suggested that Mrs. Jermy should approach the pubs in the Village to ask about space on their car park areas for the proposed shop.   Another Parishioner complained about the regular low flying of fighter planes and asked if the Parish Council could write to the Air Ministry and ask for this to stop, someone suggested writing to the Public relations Officer at RAF Marham and Coltishall. Another Parishioner complained that the local garage were testing car brakes at the junction of Short Road and Market Lane and asked Pc Boggis if that was legal, as on one occasion the car being tested overshot the road junction, Pc Boggis agreed to go and see the owner and ask if this testing could be done on a less busy stretch of road. A parishioner said that he was unhappy with the amount of Police presence in the Village and since his vehicle had been stolen 2 weeks previously the Police have not been to visit him once in this regard, but when youngsters had vandalised the allotment opposite to his house, 2 policemen appeared on his doorstep to interview him. Pc Boggis agreed to speak to the gentleman concerned after the meeting. There being no further business the meeting closed.
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